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We must fight against this destruc-

tive illness by ensuring all children and 
young adults have access to affordable 
and effective mental health treatment 
and services, such as counseling, medi-
cation, and crisis intervention. I would 
like to thank Linda Phillips for shar-
ing her story and helping to shine a 
light on this pervasive disease. 
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REMEMBERING LIEUTENANT GEN-
ERAL MICHAEL CHARLES SHORT 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. President, as co- 
chair of the Air Force Caucus, I rise to 
pay tribute to Lt. Gen. Michael C. 
Short, who served this country faith-
fully for over 51 years, 35 years as an 
Air Force fighter pilot and another 16 
years as an Air Force and joint senior 
mentor to leaders and future leaders of 
our military. Lieutenant General Short 
passed away on 27 October after a bat-
tle with cancer, and for those who 
knew him, it is the only battle he ever 
lost. 

Born in Princeton, NJ, on 24 Feb-
ruary 1944, Lieutenant General Short 
was the only child of Janet MacDonald 
Short and Charles Francis Short. He 
grew up in a military family and lived 
in New Jersey, North Carolina, Japan, 
Kentucky, Mississippi, and France. 
Lieutenant General Short’s father, 
Charles, was a paratrooper and a mem-
ber of the 82nd Airborne Division. 
When Lieutenant General Short was 
born, his father was stationed in Eng-
land preparing for the D-Day invasion. 
On 6 June 1944, Charles Short jumped 
into occupied France as a member of 
the 507th Parachute Infantry Regi-
ment. He fought in the Battle of the 
Bulge and helped liberate Europe from 
Nazi Germany. 

As most military children, Lieuten-
ant General Short attended several 
schools growing up and excelled athlet-
ically and academically at every one. 
He attended high school in France, par-
ticipating on his school’s football, bas-
ketball and baseball teams, and grad-
uating at the top of his class. Lieuten-
ant General Short applied for and was 
accepted into the U.S. Air Force Acad-
emy, entering as a basic cadet on 26 
June 1961. 

In February 1965, then-Cadet First 
Class Short met the love of his life, 
Virginia Suhonen, a fourth-grade 
school teacher, in Manitou Springs, 
CO. Lieutenant General Short grad-
uated the Air Force Academy on 6 June 
1965 and married Jini on 14 August 1965, 
and together, they began an incredible 
journey of partnership and selfless 
service to each other and our Nation 
that lasted 52 years. 

Their first of 23 assignments began at 
Webb Air Force Base in Texas, where 
he attended pilot training. Follow-on 
assignments included Arizona, South 
Vietnam, Florida, Minnesota, Colo-
rado, Washington, Thailand, Phil-
ippines, the Pentagon, North Carolina, 
Nevada, Texas, Virginia, Germany, and 
Italy. Along the way, they grew their 
family, with Jini giving birth to a son, 

Christopher, and daughter, Jennifer. 
They lovingly welcomed in their 
daughter-in-law Brooke and son-in-law 
Scott, and celebrated the birth of five 
grandchildren, Emily, Rachel, Sara, 
Jacob, and Katie. Of course, no family 
is complete without its pets and those 
who knew the Shorts will always re-
member Hobo, Bogie, and Muppet. 
Lieutenant General Short understood 
the importance of family and was a de-
voted son, husband, father, and grand-
father. He was also an airmen’s air-
man. 

Lieutenant General Short exempli-
fied what the Nation should demand of 
its military members and senior lead-
ers. He was a master in the profession 
of arms, a master of employing the 
military tool of national power, and a 
master instructor to generations of of-
ficers who continue to follow him and 
keep his legacy alive in service to our 
Nation. Upon earning his silver wings, 
he began a flying career focused on 
fighter aviation. He amassed over 4,600 
flying hours and flew the F–4C, F–4D, 
F–4E, RF–4C, F–102, F–106, A–7, F–117, 
A–10, F–15E, and F–16. He flew 276 com-
bat missions over Vietnam in the F–4, 
flew and commanded combat missions 
during Desert Storm in the F–15E, and 
directed over 35,000 combat missions 
during Operation Allied Force over 
Yugoslavia. 

In 1969, then-Captain Short, an F–4C 
pilot, was awarded the Silver Star for 
courageous action in Vietnam. General 
Short was enroute to a target in North 
Vietnam when he was diverted to sup-
port an F–105 pilot that was shot down, 
had ejected, and was in the water off 
the coast of North Vietnam. He was 
tasked to take out the antiaircraft ar-
tillery sites that had shot down the F– 
105 so they could bring in the rescue 
aircraft. Both he and his wingman were 
hit multiple times by antiaircraft ar-
tillery but were able to make it back 
to base safety after delivering all their 
rockets on target, knocking out the 
gun sites, and enabling the rescue of 
the downed F–105 pilot. 

In 1986, then-Colonel Short was hand- 
picked to be the operations group com-
mander of the 4450th Tactical Group at 
Nellis Air Force Base, which operated 
the highly classified F–117A stealth 
fighter. He soloed in the F–117A on 14 
January 1986, Bandit 199, and com-
manded the group until 1988. 

In 1995, Lieutenant General Short 
was the chief of staff to the commander 
of NATO’s Allied Air Forces Southern 
Europe in Naples, Italy, during Oper-
ation Deliberate Force, NATO’s first 
air campaign, that brought the war in 
Bosnian-Herzegovina to an end. The 
following year, as the director of oper-
ations for U.S. Air Forces in Europe, he 
was responsible for the deployment and 
sustainment of NATO forces and their 
equipment in Bosnia-Herzegovina dur-
ing and after Operation Joint 
Endeavour. Gen George Joulwan, the 
then-Supreme Commander Europe, 
said, ‘‘He did the planning for the 
bombing of Bosnia in 1995 and then, 

when we put the force into Bosnia, he 
was critical coordinating the air trans-
port. He was impressive because he was 
not only professional but innovative— 
this was all new stuff’’ 

In 1998, Lieutenant General Short re-
turned to Naples, Italy, now as the 
commander NATO’s Allied Air Forces 
Southern Europe, leading the 19-mem-
ber NATO alliance and directing all air 
operations in southern Europe. It was 
during this time our Nation called on 
General Short’s expertise in the em-
ployment of military power to try and 
achieve peace. Lieutenant General 
Short, who always left political discus-
sions to others, was directed to travel 
with Richard Holbrooke to Belgrade, 
Serbia, to be part of negotiations with 
Federal Republic of Yugoslavian Presi-
dent Slobadan Milosevic. During the 
meeting, President Milosevic leaned 
forward and said to Lieutenant General 
Short, ‘‘So, you are the man who is 
going to bomb me.’’ Lieutenant Gen-
eral Short replied, ‘‘Well, I hope that 
won’t be the case. I have a plan to pro-
pose to your generals that will prevent 
your country from being bombed, but 
in essence, you’re right. I have U–2s in 
one hand and B–52s in the other, and 
the choice is up to you.’’ His statement 
broke the tension, and the discussions 
went on from there. The negotiations 
successfully postponed the war, but on 
24 March 1999, Lieutenant General 
Short was directed to begin air oper-
ations against Yugoslavia. He success-
fully executed Operation Allied Force, 
a 78-day NATO bombing effort to stop 
the Serbian ethnic cleansing of Mus-
lims in Kosovo. 

Lieutenant General Short received a 
bachelor of science degree from the Air 
Force Academy, a master’s degree in 
systems management from the Univer-
sity of Southern California, was a dis-
tinguished graduate of Air Command 
and Staff College and attended the In-
dustrial College of the Armed Forces in 
Washington, DC. His decorations in-
clude the Defense Distinguished Serv-
ice Medal with one oakleaf cluster, the 
AF Distinguished Service Medal with 
one oakleaf cluster, the Silver Star, 
the Legion of Merit, the Distinguished 
Flying Cross with one oakleaf cluster, 
and the Air Medal with fourteen 
oakleaf clusters. In 1999, he was pre-
sented the Air Force Association’s 
highest honor to a military member in 
the field of national security, the H.H. 
Arnold Award for commanding the air 
campaign during Operation Allied 
Force. 

Lieutenant General Short retired on 
1 July 2000 and began 16 years of work 
as an Air Force and joint senior men-
tor focusing on the command and con-
trol of airpower. Lieutenant General 
Short was known and respected by 
servicemembers from all services in 
the United States, as well as our allies. 
He always gave clear, hard-hitting ad-
vice, passing on his knowledge of 
things he did right and things he did 
wrong. He traveled to the Republic of 
Korea, Qatar, and many other loca-
tions to advise, teach and train airmen 
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of all ranks in the art of ‘‘operational’’ 
level warfare. Long after the senior 
mentor ranks thinned, due to intense 
scrutiny and significant pay cuts, Lieu-
tenant General Short stuck with the 
program because it was his passion. 

Lieutenant General Short touched 
many lives as evidenced by comments 
written about him by those who knew 
and served with him: 

‘‘He was a father, a husband, a grand-
father and what made it all work was 
his complete devotion to those he loved 
and commanded. It was an honor to 
serve alongside him ‘‘ 

‘‘High standards, demanding, but 
fair. You knew where the bar was and 
he challenged you to exceed it. He 
pushed me to limits I did not know I 
could reach.’’ 

‘‘He was a no-nonsense leader who let 
his Commanders command. He was also 
a hands-on mentor who touched thou-
sands; admired by all and will be great-
ly missed.’’ 

‘‘A superb officer, great warrior and 
outstanding teacher.’’ 

‘‘A great leader . . . as the Air Boss 
for Operation Allied Force he provided 
clear guidance and support for me and 
the men and women in my deployed 
Wing . . . I consider it a high honor to 
have served under him in combat!’’ 

‘‘He really was the kind of leader 
that made you want to work for the or-
ganization and its goals. His name al-
ways comes up when we talk about the 
good men in those days.’’ 

‘‘General Mike Short was a great 
leader and Patriot. He was a mentor 
and more importantly a friend. Mike 
loved his Family and his Country . . . 
he will be missed.’’ 

‘‘He did a superb job in a very tough 
situation. With leadership and top 
cover like that, the U.S. Air Force is 
unstoppable.’’ 

‘‘I will miss your words as they were 
always on target and well understood. 
Rolling a nickel on the grass in your 
remembrance, sir.’’ 

I extend my heartfelt thanks to Lt. 
Gen. Mike Short for his selfless service 
to this Nation, to his wife, Jini, and to 
his children, Chris and Jenn, and their 
families, for a lifetime of service to 
this Nation. Words cannot describe the 
extraordinary character of Lieutenant 
General Short, his accomplishments, or 
the lasting impact he will have on gen-
erations of service members. His per-
sonal accomplishments live on through 
the examples set by his son and daugh-
ter, two highly capable and highly re-
spected Air Force senior officers. My 
prayers are with his family, and I pray 
the ‘‘Lord Guard and Guide the Men 
Who Fly.’’ 
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TRIBUTE TO ALBERT RATNER 
Mr. BENNET. Mr. President, I wish 

to recognize the 90th birthday of Albert 
Ratner on December 26, 2017. Albert has 
lived a life of faith and service. Wheth-
er as a loving father, life-long philan-
thropist, or a successful businessman 
at Forest City Realty Trust, Albert has 
worked tirelessly for his community. 

Over his career, Albert has shown a 
particular passion for giving back to 
the Jewish community, improving our 
schools, and supporting innovation at 
the community level. 

In Denver, Albert led the charge to 
transform the Stapleton Airport into a 
thriving community center with high- 
quality, affordable housing, green 
spaces, and new schools. Among those 
schools is Denver’s Science and Tech-
nology High School, which has at-
tracted many brilliant students over 
the last 13 years. Albert’s work to revi-
talize downtown areas across the coun-
try have earned him numerous awards, 
including the National Building Mu-
seum Honor Award, the Urban Land In-
stitute’s J. C. Nichols Prize for Vision-
aries in Urban Development, and the 
Michigan State University’s Distin-
guished Alumni Award. 

Albert is the proud father of Deborah 
and Brian, who follow his lifelong val-
ues of service, community, and faith. 
He is also a loving husband to Audrey, 
his wife of 36 years, and before that, to 
his first wife, Faye, who tragically died 
in an automobile accident. On Albert’s 
90th birthday, we celebrate his accom-
plished life, one defined by good 
humor, compassion, family, and faith. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Mr. President, I want 
to recognize the upcoming 90th birth-
day of Albert Ratner on December 26. 
Albert has led a distinguished life that 
has touched and benefited countless 
people in Ohio and around the world. 

I consider Albert a dear friend and a 
wise adviser, and Jane and I have en-
joyed the friendship of him and his 
wife, Audrey, over the years. Whether 
it is a discussion over dinner or catch-
ing up during a Cavs game, we treasure 
our time with Albert and Audrey. 

Albert grew up in Cleveland during 
the Great Depression, where his family, 
who were immigrants from Poland, 
turned a small company into a thriving 
business through hard work and dedi-
cation. Well known for his civic in-
volvement in Cleveland and as a leader 
in the Jewish community, Albert is a 
life trustee of the Cleveland Jewish 
Community Federation and a member 
of the International Council of the 
American Jewish Joint Distribution 
Committee. The Ratner family was in-
strumental in establishing the Cleve-
land Jewish Archives at the Western 
Reserve Historical Society in 1976. 

Albert is currently engaged in a se-
ries of poverty-related initiatives in 
his hometown of Cleveland and 
throughout the State in partnership 
with the Governor and local leaders. 
Beyond his influence in Ohio, he has 
helped those in need across the country 
by supporting innovative educational 
initiatives that have given promising 
youth access to an education that has 
opened doors for each of them. 

Albert is a loving husband and fa-
ther. He has been married to Audrey 
for 36 years. His first wife, Faye, who 
he met in high school, was tragically 
killed in an automobile accident, after 
which he continued raising his daugh-

ter Deborah and son Brian to follow in 
his footsteps as fully engaged members 
of their community. He has lived a life 
of kindness, cheerfulness, and compas-
sion for all of our fellow citizens. 

Albert’s life has been guided by a 
love for his Jewish traditions. He often 
talks about the Jewish tradition of 
tikkun olam, to repair the world, and 
how even when the obligation seems 
too great, we must not desist from it. 
That is how he lives. He is truly a 
great American. 

Happy birthday to Albert Ratner. 
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ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

100TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
HYDRAULIC INSTITUTE 

∑ Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. President, today 
I wish to recognize the 100th anniver-
sary of the Hydraulic Institute and pay 
tribute to the exceptional role that 
pump manufacturers have played in 
improving the delivery of water to 
American homes, American industry, 
and American agriculture over the past 
century. Today pump systems touch 
the lives of every American, and the 
Hydraulic Institute plays a central role 
in developing the policies and stand-
ards needed for safe, reliable, and effi-
cient pump operations. 

On April 18, 1917, the Nation’s leading 
pump manufacturers met in the La 
Salle Hotel in Chicago for the purpose 
of forming a trade association that 
would ‘‘promote friendship and co-
operation among manufacturers in im-
proving overall pump performance.’’ 
Since this auspicious gathering of 
pump manufacturers, government 
agencies have relied on the Hydraulic 
Institute to provide the technical ex-
pertise required to set pump standards 
that reflect the evolving priorities of 
society. 

In recent years, energy efficiency has 
emerged as a national priority, and the 
Hydraulic Institute has worked closely 
with the U.S. Department of Energy to 
improve the efficiency of pumping sys-
tems. These systems now account for 
over 20 percent of domestic electrical 
energy use and the standards, labora-
tory testing, and labeling advanced by 
the Hydraulic Institute will ultimately 
save consumers and businesses billions 
of dollars. 

Pumping systems protect our com-
munities from flooding and fires, de-
liver drinking water to our homes, irri-
gate our farms, and bring water and 
fuel to American manufacturers. The 
Hydraulic Institute works closely with 
Congress to ensure that the laws gov-
erning energy, water, and infrastruc-
ture reflect the prominence of pumping 
systems in the management of these 
essential resources. I would like to spe-
cifically applaud the Hydraulic Insti-
tute for bringing an important perspec-
tive to congressional deliberations on 
how to thoughtfully increase invest-
ment in our Nation’s critical water in-
frastructure. 
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